COUNCILLORS WORKING FOR THEIR COUNCIL

It is illegal for a serving councillor, or a former councillor within a twelve month period of the date they ceased to be a councillor, to accept any paid work with his/her council.  (Local Government Act 1972, Section 116)

This means that a councillor may not carry out such duties as would normally be undertaken by an employee or a contractor directly and take any payment by way of a remuneration/wage. They must do such work on a voluntary basis, only putting in receipts for legitimate expenses.  

Any such voluntary work must be agreed by council beforehand; it is illegal to carry out tasks on behalf of council/incur expenditure – even if only expenses - without council’s prior approval. Delegation must not include ‘decision-making’ on behalf of the Council as a body, only carrying out tasks that have been agreed beforehand.  Councils may delegate decision-making to an officer, a committee or sub-committee but not to individual councillors (including the chairman of a council or a chairman of a committee).  Such practice was ruled many years ago by the High Court to be unlawful in the case of R v Secretary of State for the Environment ex parte London Borough of Hillingdon.
However, where a councillor runs or is involved in a legitimate independent business (registered company, insured, accounts kept in the name of the firm, etc.) that company may tender for work being contracted out by the council.  

The councillor must have made the correct declaration of disclosable pecuniary interest (DPI) in relation to any business that they are involved in, and take no part at all in the tendering/quoting process.  It is the firm as a separate entity that must tender for the work, and not the councillor as an individual.

A council must ensure that if a firm is bidding for work and that bid includes the involvement of a councillor in any way, other quotes are received for the proposed expenditure – ideally a minimum of at least 2 from alternative contractors – and consider any such quotes/tenders in a transparent and impartial manner. 

The council’s Financial Regulations in respect of the process for obtaining quotes/tenders must be adhered to at all times. 

The law does permit a local council to appoint one or more of its members to be officers of the council without any remuneration. (Local Government Act 1972 s.12(5))   

Because the clerk of a council is required by law to be an “employee” of the council, it also follows that a councillor cannot legally be the clerk/proper officer of the council – as an office of profit remains an office of profit even though no profits are actually received.   

A council must therefore create a separate unpaid role of “Acting Clerk”, and a councillor could then undertake the clerk’s duties in an unpaid capacity. The councillor should always then sign their mail as “Acting Clerk” and be referred to by this title to avoid any misunderstandings.

If the holder of an unpaid post wishes to seek a paid post with the council 12 months after he/she ceases to be a member of the council, the council must treat their candidacy in the same way as any other.  Appointments to paid offices must be made on merit.  (Local Government and Housing Act 1989 s.7)
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